
D A N  J O H N S O N  

January 18, 2024  BCC Agenda Date/Item: ____________ 

Board of County Commissioners 

Approval of a Public Improvement Contract with Paul Brothers, Inc. for Construction 
Services for the Jennings Lodge Estates Swales Project. Total contract value is $197,056.19. 

Funding is through County Road Funds. No County General Funds are involved.

Previous Board 

Action/Review 

01/16/24: Request for consent 

Performance 

Clackamas 

The project will build a strong infrastructure. 

Counsel Review Yes – Andrew Naylor Procurement Review Yes 

Contact Person Jonathan Hangartner Contact Phone 503-742-4649

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: Jennings Lodge Estates construction was completed in spring 2022. 
The constructed street swales have soils that have settled significantly since construction. The 
approved design also included a 6-inch vertical lip between top back of street curb and top 
grade of swale topsoil. These two factors combined present a tripping hazard for street parking 
users, particularly those exiting the passenger side of the vehicle.  

The proposed project will raise the swale finish grade flush with the top back of curb and 
sidewalk grades. The swales will be topped with river rock (ballast aggregate), and have juncus 
patens shrubs (i.e., California Gray Rush) planted at 4-ft spacing on-center along the center of 
swales. The proposed design has been reviewed and approved by Oak Lodge Water Services 
and the Jennings Lodge Estates Homeowners Association.  

The total construction contract cost is $197,056.19. The construction will be completed by 
October 31, 2024. A 2-year plant establishment period will extend through October 31, 2026. 
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PROCUREMENT PROCESS: This project was advertised in accordance with ORS and LCRB 
Rules on October 10, 2023, Invitation to Bid 2023-83. Bids were publicly opened on November 15, 
2023. The County received five (5) bids in response to the Invitation to Bid from Jeffries 
Construction, Paul Brothers, Willamette Construction, Lee Contractors, and Inland Company. The 
apparent lowest bid was from Paul Brothers, Inc. for a total value of $197,056.19. A review of the 
bids received led to a recommendation for contract award to the apparent low bidder, Paul 
Brothers, Inc. 
 

RECOMMENDATION: Staff respectfully recommends that the Board of County Commissioners 
approve this Contract #8936 with Paul Brothers, Inc. for the Construction Services for the 
Jennings Lodge Estates Swales Construction Project.   
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Dan Johnson 
 
Dan Johnson, Director 
Department of Transportation & Development  
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